John Paul II, encyclical, Laborem exercens (On Human Work), 1981
11. Dimensions of the Conflict
. . . I must however first touch on a very important field of questions in which [the Church’s]
teaching has taken shape in this latest period, the one marked and in a sense symbolized by the
publication of the Encyclical Rerum Novarum [by Leo XIII in 1891].
Throughout this period [beginning with the industrial revolution], which is by no means yet over,
the issue of work has of course been posed on the basis of the great conflict that in the age of,
and together with, industrial development emerged between "capital" and "labour", that is to say
between the small but highly influential group of entrepreneurs, owners or holders of the means
of production, and the broader multitude of people who lacked these means and who shared in
the process of production solely by their labour. The conflict originated in the fact that the
workers put their powers at the disposal of the entrepreneurs, and these, following the principle
of maximum profit, tried to establish the lowest possible wages for the work done by the
employees. In addition there were other elements of exploitation, connected with the lack of
safety at work and of safeguards regarding the health and living conditions of the workers and
their families.
This conflict, interpreted by some as a socioeconomic class conflict, found expression in the
ideological conflict between liberalism, understood as the ideology of capitalism, and Marxism,
understood as the ideology of scientiflc socialism and communism, which professes to act as the
spokesman for the working class and the worldwide proletariat. Thus the real conflict between
labour and capital was transformed into a systematic class struggle, conducted not only by
ideological means but also and chiefly by political means. We are familiar with the history of
this conflict and with the demands of both sides. The Marxist programme, based on the
philosophy of Marx and Engels, sees in class struggle the only way to eliminate class injustices
in society and to eliminate the classes themselves. Putting this programme into practice
presupposes the collectivization of the means of production so that,through the transfer of these
means from private hands to the collectivity, human labour will be preserved from exploitation.
This is the goal of the struggle carried on by political as well as ideological means. In accordance
with the principle of "the dictatorship of the proletariat", the groups that as political parties
follow the guidance of Marxist ideology aim by the use of various kinds of influence, including
revolutionary pressure, to win a monopoly of power in each society, in order to introduce the
collectivist system into it by eliminating private ownership of the means of production.
According to the principal ideologists and leaders of this broad international movement, the
purpose of this programme of action is to achieve the social revolution and to introduce
socialism and, finally, the communist system throughout the world. . . .
12. The Priority of Labour
The structure of the present-day situation is deeply marked by many conflicts caused by man,
and the technological means produced by human work play a primary role in it. We should also
consider here the prospect of worldwide catastrophe in the case of a nuclear war, which would

have almost unimaginable possibilities of destruction. In view of this situation we must first of
all recall a principle that has always been taught by the Church: the principle ot the priority of
labour over capital. This principle directly concerns the process of production: in this process
labour is always a primary efficient cause, while capital, the whole collection of means of
production, remains a mere instrument or instrumental cause. This principle is an evident truth
that emerges from the whole of man's historical experience.
When we read in the first chapter of the Bible that man is to subdue the earth, we know that these
words refer to all the resources contained in the visible world and placed at man's disposal.
However, these resources can serve man only through work. From the beginning there is also
linked with work the question of ownership, for the only means that man has for causing the
resources hidden in nature to serve himself and others is his work. And to be able through his
work to make these resources bear fruit, man takes over ownership of small parts of the various
riches of nature: those beneath the ground, those in the sea, on land, or in space. He takes all
these things over by making them his workbench. He takes them over through work and for
work.
...
Further consideration of this question should confirm our conviction of the priority of human
labour over what in the course of time we have grown accustomed to calling capital. Since the
concept of capital includes not only the natural resources placed at man's disposal but also the
whole collection of means by which man appropriates natural resources and transforms them in
accordance with his needs (and thus in a sense humanizes them), it must immediately be noted
that all these means are the result of the historical heritage of human labour. All the means of
production, from the most primitive to the ultramodern ones--it is man that has gradually
developed them: man's experience and intellect. In this way there have appeared not only the
simplest instruments for cultivating the earth but also, through adequate progress in science and
technology, the more modern and complex ones: machines, factories, laboratories, and
computers. Thus everything that is at the service of work, everything that in the present state of
technology constitutes its ever more highly perfected "instrument", is the result of work.
This gigantic and powerful instrument-the whole collection of means of production that in a
sense are considered synonymous with "capital"- is the result of work and bears the signs of
human labour. . . . Obviously, it remains clear that every human being sharing in the production
process, even if he or she is only doing the kind of work for which no special training or
qualifications are required, is the real efficient subject in this production process, while the whole
collection of instruments, no matter how perfect they may be in themselves, are only a mere
instrument subordinate to human labour.
This truth, which is part of the abiding heritage of the Church's teaching, must always be
emphasized with reference to the question of the labour system and with regard to the whole
socioeconomic system. We must emphasize and give prominence to the primacy of man in the
production process, the primacy of man over things. Everything contained in the concept of
capital in the strict sense is only a collection of things. Man, as the subject of work, and
independently of the work that he does-man alone is a person. This truth has important and
decisive consequences.

14. Work and Ownership
The historical process briefly presented here has certainly gone beyond its initial phase, but it is
still taking place and indeed is spreading in the relationships between nations and continents. It
needs to be specified further from another point of view. It is obvious that, when we speak of
opposition between labour and capital, we are not dealing only with abstract concepts or
"impersonal forces" operating in economic production. Behind both concepts there are people,
living, actual people: on the one side are those who do the work without being the owners of the
means of production, and on the other side those who act as entrepreneurs and who own these
means or represent the owners. Thus the issue of ownership or property enters from the
beginning into the whole of this difficult historical process. The Encyclical Rerum Novarum,
which has the social question as its theme, stresses this issue also, recalling and confirming the
Church's teaching on ownership, on the right to private property even when it is a question of the
means of production. The Encyclical Mater et Magistra did the same.
The above principle, as it was then stated and as it is still taught by the Church, diverges
radically from the programme of collectivism as proclaimed by Marxism and put into pratice in
various countries in the decades following the time of Leo XIII's Encyclical. At the same time it
differs from the programme of capitalism practised by liberalism and by the political systems
inspired by it. In the latter case, the difference consists in the way the right to ownership or
property is understood. Christian tradition has never upheld this right as absolute and
untouchable. On the contrary, it has always understood this right within the broader context of
the right common to all to use the goods of the whole of creation: the right to private property is
subordinated to the right to common use, to the fact that goods are meant for everyone.
Furthermore, in the Church's teaching, ownership has never been understood in a way that could
constitute grounds for social conflict in labour. As mentioned above, property is acquired first of
all through work in order that it may serve work. This concerns in a special way ownership of the
means of production. Isolating these means as a separate property in order to set it up in the form
of "capital" in opposition to "labour"--and even to practise exploitation of labour--is contrary to
the very nature of these means and their possession. They cannot be possessed against labour,
they cannot even be possessed for possession's sake, because the only legitimate title to their
possession- whether in the form of private ownerhip or in the form of public or collective
ownership-is that they should serve labour, and thus, by serving labour, that they should make
possible the achievement of the first principle of this order, namely, the universal destination of
goods and the right to common use of them. From this point of view, therefore, in consideration
of human labour and of common access to the goods meant for man, one cannot exclude the
socialization, in suitable conditions, of certain means of production. In the course of the decades
since the publication of the Encyclical Rerum Novarum, the Church's teaching has always
recalled all these principles, going back to the arguments formulated in a much older tradition,
for example, the well-known arguments of the Summa Theologiae of Saint Thomas Aquinas22.
. . . From this point of view the position of "rigid" capitalism continues to remain unacceptable,
namely the position that defends the exclusive right to private ownership of the means of
production as an untouchable "dogma" of economic life. The principle of respect for work
demands that this right should undergo a constructive revision, both in theory and in practice. If

it is true that capital, as the whole of the means of production, is at the same time the product of
the work of generations, it is equally true that capital is being unceasingly created through the
work done with the help of all these means of production, and these means can be seen as a great
workbench at which the present generation of workers is working day after day. Obviously we
are dealing here with different kinds of work, not only so-called manual labour but also the many
forms of intellectual work, including white-collar work and management.
In the light of the above, the many proposals put forward by experts in Catholic social teaching
and by the highest Magisterium of the Church take on special significance23: proposals for joint
ownership of the means of work, sharing by the workers in the management and/or profits of
businesses, so-called shareholding by labour, etc. Whether these various proposals can or cannot
be applied concretely, it is clear that recognition of the proper position of labour and the worker
in the production process demands various adaptations in the sphere of the right to ownership of
the means of production. This is so not only in view of older situations but also, first and
foremost, in view of the whole of the situation and the problems in the second half of the present
century with regard to the so-called Third World and the various new independent countries that
have arisen, especially in Africa but elsewhere as well, in place of the colonial territories of the
past.
Therefore, while the position of "rigid" capitalism must undergo continual revision, in order to
be reformed from the point of view of human rights, both human rights in the widest sense and
those linked with man's work, it must be stated that, from the same point of view, these many
deeply desired reforms cannot be achieved by an a priori elimination of private ownership of the
means of production. For it must be noted that merely taking these means of production (capital)
out of the hands of their private owners is not enough to ensure their satisfactory socialization.
They cease to be the property of a certain social group, namely the private owners, and become
the property of organized society, coming under the administration and direct control of another
group of people, namely those who, though not owning them, from the fact of exercising power
in society manage them on the level of the whole national or the local economy.
This group in authority may carry out its task satisfactorily from the point of view of the priority
of labour; but it may also carry it out badly by claiming for itself a monopoly of the
administration and disposal of the means of production and not refraining even from offending
basic human rights. Thus, merely converting the means of production into State property in the
collectivist system is by no means equivalent to "socializing" that property. We can speak of
socializing only when the subject character of society is ensured, that is to say, when on the basis
of his work each person is fully entitled to consider himself a part-owner of the great workbench
at which he is working with every one else. A way towards that goal could be found by
associating labour with the ownership of capital, as far as possible, and by producing a wide
range of intermediate bodies with economic, social and cultural purposes; they would be bodies
enjoying real autonomy with regard to the public powers, pursuing their specific aims in honest
collaboration with each other and in subordination to the demands of the common good, and they
would be living communities both in form and in substance, in the sense that the members of
each body would be looked upon and treated as persons and encouraged to take an active part in
the life of the body24.

15. The "Personalist" Argument
Thus, the principle of the priority of labour over capital is a postulate of the order of social
morality. It has key importance both in the system built on the principle of private ownership of
the means of production and also in the system in which private ownership of these means has
been limited even in a radical way. Labour is in a sense inseparable from capital; in no way does
it accept the antinomy, that is to say, the separation and opposition with regard to the means of
production that has weighed upon human life in recent centuries as a result of merely economic
premises. When man works, using all the means of production, he also wishes the fruit of this
work to be used by himself and others, and he wishes to be able to take part in the very work
process as a sharer in responsibility and creativity at the workbench to which he applies himself.
. . . But here it must be emphasized, in general terms, that the person who works desires not only
due remuneration for his work; he also wishes that, within the production process, provision be
made for him to be able to know that in his work, even on something that is owned in common,
he is working "for himself". This awareness is extinguished within him in a system of excessive
bureaucratic centralization, which makes the worker feel that he is just a cog in a huge machine
moved from above, that he is for more reasons than one a mere production instrument rather than
a true subject of work with an initiative of his own. The Church's teaching has always expressed
the strong and deep conviction that man's work concerns not only the economy but also, and
especially, personal values. The economic system itself and the production process benefit
precisely when these personal values are fully respected. In the mind of Saint Thomas Aquinas25,
this is the principal reason in favour of private ownership of the means of production. While we
accept that for certain well founded reasons exceptions can be made to the principle of private
ownership--in our own time we even see that the system of "socialized ownership" has been
introduced--nevertheless the personalist argument still holds good both on the level of principles
and on the practical level. If it is to be rational and fruitful, any socialization of the means of
production must take this argument into consideration. Every effort must be made to ensure that
in this kind of system also the human person can preserve his awareness of working "for
himself". If this is not done, incalculable damage is inevitably done throughout the economic
process, not only economic damage but first and foremost damage to man.
22 On the right to property see Summa Th., II-II, q. 66, arts. 2 and 6; De Regimine Principum, book 1, chapters 15 and
17. On the social function of property see Summa Th., II-II, q. 134, art. 1, ad 3.

23 Cf. Pope Pius XI, Encyclical Quadragesimo Anno: AAS 23 (1931), p. 199; Second Vatican Ecumenical Council, Pastoral
Constitution on the Church in the Modern World Gaudium et Spes, 68: AAS 58 (1966), pp. 1089-1090.

24 Cf. Pope John XXIII, Encyclical Mater et Magistra: AAS 53 (1961), p. 419.
25 Cf. Summa Th., II-II, q. 65, a. 2.

